MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

NOVEMBER 4, 2003



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Sandra S. Glenn

Lon K. Howell
G. Geoffrey Longstaff
Brindley B. Pieters

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.

John A. Williams

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


Charles H. Gibson

Kenneth W. Wright

STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President & COO

Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance

Ray Wise, Vice President of Aviation Marketing

Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance & CFO

Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

J. Shanley, SAA ARFF

Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Brady Lessard, Mayor, City of Sanford

Al Grieshaber, Jr., City Manager, City of Sanford

John M. Jones, City of Sanford

Sabrina O’Bryan, Seminole County

Bill McDermott, Seminole County Economic Dev.

Ed Bossert, HTA

Kevin Spolski, GC

1.
CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS
The meeting was called to order at 8:35 a.m.

Chairman Miller welcomed Mayor Lessard and Al Grieshaber, City of Sanford, Bill McDermott and Sabrina O’Bryan, Seminole County Economic Development, and John Jones, City of Sanford.

Chairman Miller turned the meeting over to Counsel for election of officers.

Counsel explained the procedure to be followed for election of officers advising we would begin with election of the Chairman, then the Vice Chairman, then the Secretary/Treasurer.  We will open the floor for each position for nominations.  Nominations do not require a second.  Once the nominations are closed, we will cast ballots for those who are nominated. 

The floor was opened for nominations for Chairman.

Board Member Howell nominated Board Member Robertson.

Board Member Longstaff nominated Board Member Miller.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to close the nominations.

Motion passed.

3 votes for Robertson

4 votes for Miller

Board Member Miller was re-elected as Chairman.

The floor was opened for nominations for Vice Chairman.

Board Member Howell nominated Board Member Robertson.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to close the nominations.

Motion passed.

Board Member Robertson was elected Vice Chairman unanimously by acclamation.

The floor was opened for nominations for Secretary/Treasurer.

Board Member Howell nominated Board Member Longstaff.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to close the nominations.

Motion passed.

Board Member Longstaff was elected Secretary/Treasurer unanimously by acclamation.

Counsel congratulated the new officers and turned the meeting back to Chairman Miller.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 7, 2003
President Dale advised of corrections as follows:

Page 8, Paragraph 9B, third paragraph regarding the Cowan lease, change the effective date from October 15, 2003, to “ be effective upon the date of the real-estate contract closing”.

Regarding the grant for the large hangar, change the amount of the grant from $500,000.00 to read “$100,000.00”.  We are expecting a grant for an additional $400,000.00.

Counsel advised a correction on Page 7, Item 6, change from Parking Lot D to “Parking Lot C”.

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes with corrections of the meeting held on Tuesday, October 7, 2003.

Motion passed.

3.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale reported on the following:

1) Dual feed for FP&L

2) Status of Taxiways Papa & Bravo

3) Update on Master Plan & Trip to Tallahassee

President Dale advised he, Colonel Grieshaber, Russ Gibson, Don Fisher, and Jim McGrath attended a meeting with Mike McDaniel in Tallahassee regarding the Authority’s Master Plan.  We were the first in the state to present this plan and we were the first to be considered for approval.  It was a lengthy meeting.  Don Fisher, Seminole County, really did a good job of tying everything together.  Today included in Board folders is a letter from DCA finding the Airport in compliance.  The Master Plan has been adopted into the Comprehensive Plan by the State.

Discussion ensued by Board Member Glenn concerning a difference of understanding of the outcome of the meeting.

President Dale advised he, Board Member Glenn, and Colonel Grieshaber would telephone Mike McDaniel, DCA, immediately following the meeting to confirm his understanding of the outcome of the meeting.

4) Update on Title Work to FAA

5) Status of Sublease to OSD for Parking Lot C

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve the sublease between OSD and OSI for Parking Lot C.

Motion passed.

Board Member Howell objected.

6) Alamo

President Dale briefed the Board regarding a lease with Alamo.  The Board Attorney had been waiting for Alamo to fully execute their portion of the lease before submitting to the Board for signature.  Alamo will now be asking the Authority to sign this lease and agree to an assignment of the lease to the company that has purchased Alamo out of bankruptcy.  It was noted that the Board does not have to agree to the assignment due to wording in the lease that the parties would agree or disagree to assignment “by mutual consent”.  Further, the Authority would like to recapture the property to utilize for parking, but Alamo would like to keep it.  The President requested authorization to meet with Alamo and OSI to discuss shared parking.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale and Counsel briefed the Board on the history of the Alamo facility at the Airport.

Motion by Board Member Pieters, seconded by Board Member Williams, directing the President and Counsel to meet with Alamo and come back to the Board with a suggestion of how we should proceed on all of the issues and making a special note that it is of paramount importance that the Authority maintain ease of parking at the Airport.

Motion passed.  

7) Signage for New Parking Lot Names

Larry Gouldthorpe, OSI, briefed the Board on the proposed signage for parking lots, Premium (formerly short-term Lot A), Economy (formerly long-term Lot B), and Value (formerly an employee parking lot, Lot C).

Discussion ensued regarding all document changes, names and rates .

Counsel advised under the management agreement the Authority has with OSI/OSD, the Board has oversight on all parking rates and charges; documents are in order; and the minutes should reflect all of the correct information on the names and rates.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the signage package as presented.

Motion passed.

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding construction and signage coming to the Airport.

Staff was directed to take up the signage issue with the jurisdictions involved.

President Dale advised we continuously update and correct signage.  It is very confusing with all of the construction that is going on.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding the importance of billboards.

8) Update on Lake Mary Boulevard Entrance Project on Schedule

President Dale advised other than some confusion in the construction area the project was coming along on schedule.  Plans were being made for landscaping certain areas.  

9) Pond Completion

President Dale advised the pond is complete with irrigation and trees and shrubs planted.  Feedback from neighbors had been very positive.  

Discussion regarding naming of the pond.

10) Legislative Priorities (State & Federal)

President Dale briefed the Board on the Authority’s Legislative Priorities both state and federal and requested adoption by the Board.

Discussion ensued.

It was the consensus of the Board that the legislative priorities be rearranged as follows:

State of Florida:


1. International Arrivals Building Loan Conversion

2. Parking Garage Construction

3. Environmental Contamination Remediation

4. Enabling Legislation Modifications

Federal:

1. Runway 9R/27L Extension and Installation of ILS

2. Environmental Contamination Remediation

3. Large Aircraft Maintenance & Corporate Administrative Complex

4. Airport Entrance Streetscape Improvements

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to adopt the State of Florida Legislative Priorities as rearranged.

Motion passed.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to adopt the Federal Legislative Priorities as rearranged. 

Motion passed.
11) CT Meters – SAA Office

President Dale requested approval for funding in the amount of $8,300.00 to install CT meters that would allow reading of meters in a manner that would separate more accurately what the Authority uses, what OSI uses, and what other companies use.

Vice President Garrett briefed the Board regarding the project.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve funding in the amount of $8,300.00 for installation of CT meters as requested.

Motion carried.

12) ACI Report – SFB 26th Busiest Airport in the World (Jan-May 2003) for operations.

13) Seminole County Letter regarding Lynx service that would include the Airport.

14) Seminole County Draft Economic Development Plan

5. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

1) Seminole County letter regarding status of action by the County on airport land use changes, controls, and Public Hearing on December 9, 2003.

2) Statistics

3) FAA final report for 2002 listing 648,144 airline passenger enplanements at SFB

4) Basis for Entitlement Funding

5) US Ports of Entry—SFB listed top 15

6) AutoCAD soft ware license

7) Financials

Vice President of Finance Garrett reported.

8) SIS Maps showing SFB as an emerging airport.  Sanford is the only airport in the State to be named in this category.

9) AIP reauthorization
10) Photos taken of Board Members 
6. COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:

1) Cowan Closing

2) Noise Grant Land Purchase

3) Alamo

For the record, Counsel had requested the Chairman to execute the Alamo Lease Number 2000-19 based upon his opinion that we do not have an option to say that lease does not exist.  We approved the lease in November 2000, they tendered it in late February 2001.  It sat in Counsel’s file waiting for someone to initial it.

4) Takvorian Trial 

5) Jettaire 

7. TBI REPORT
TBI President Larry Gouldthorpe reported on the following:

1) Performance Measures

2) Passenger Statistics total for October 155,456 compared to 121,584 for October 2002 (28%+)

3) International traffic up 15%--Domestic traffic up 138%

4) All of the increases are accomplished with the loss of Vacation Express & transit passengers, two huge hurdles to overcome.

5) Year-to-date growth is up 2% compared with last year.

6) Southeast & TMA Plans for Growth & Expansion

7) Las Vegas Flights not as strong as TMA would like

8) UK Carriers forecasting 10-12% growth

9) FlyBlue

10) Canadian Carrier—Jetsgo

11) Fine tuning of Parking Lot

12) Air 2000 awarded “Best UK Charter Airline” by Travel & Trade Gazette in the UK

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding calls he had received about delayed and canceled flights with no calls to the customers, and how our airlines could better serve our customers.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding immigration issues.

Discussion by President Dale regarding Customs and Border Protection issues.

Discussion regarding the US VISIT program.

8. LIAISON REPORTS
Nothing to report.

9. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Chairman Miller expressed his appreciation for the opportunity to continue to serve as Chairman.

Invitation to ground breaking ceremony of the Airport Enterprise Center (Incubator) Grand Opening.

Chairman Miller advised last month he had appointed a committee to name the pond and asked if there had been any progress.

10. CONSENT AGENDA

President Dale recommended approval of an additional item:  TMA Lease Addendum A for an increase of 3,000 s.f. of ramp space increasing the rent to $25,680.00 annually. 

a) Consider approval of Lease No. 2003-34 with Express One International, Inc., for Building 515 [Units 5,6 & 7], located at 2812 – 2824 Mellonville Avenue (Airport Enterprise Center).  
Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-34 with Express One International, Inc. for Building 515 [Units 5,6, & 7], located at 2812 – 2824 Mellonville Avenue. The lease consists of 4,500 square feet of office/warehouse space at $7.75 per square foot. The term is for five (5) years, commencing upon the completion of the interior build out, with three (3) successive two (2) year options.  Rent payable for years 3, 4 and 5 of the initial term shall be assessed at fair market rental rate provided the annual increase shall not exceed 3% each year.  The annual rent is $34,875.00; the monthly rent is $2,906.25.
President Dale advised Item A for Lease Number 2003-34 with Express One International, Inc. would be pulled from the agenda due to the lack of guarantee.

b. Consider authorization of Chairman to execute Lease No. 2003-40 with Kenneth L. Eunice, for Building 523, located at 3001 Beardall Avenue (equipment storage/residence). 

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-40 with Kenneth L. Eunice, for Building 523, located at 3001 Beardall Avenue [equipment storage/residence].  The lease consists of 980 square feet and the term is month-to-month, effective October 15, 2003.  The monthly rent is $500.00.  Note:  The Board approved this lease in concept at the October 7, 2003 meeting.

c. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2001-26 with John G. Maijub for 24.41 acres of land on the east side of Beardall Avenue [cattle grazing].  

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2001-26 with John G. Maijub for 24.41 acres of land on the east side of Beardall Avenue [cattle grazing].  The term is for one (1) year, effective November 1, 2003.  The annual rent is $800.00.

d. Consider approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 2001-19 with Avis Rent A Car System, Inc., for one-half acre of property on 28th Street immediately west of the Airport Enterprise Center located at 2800 Mellonville Avenue [for overflow parking during construction of service facility].  

Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 2001-19 with Avis Rent A Car System, Inc. for one-half acre of property on 28th Street immediately to the west of the Airport Enterprise Center located at 2800 Mellonville Avenue [for overflow parking during construction of the service facility].  The rental term is month-to-month and the monthly rent is $250.00, effective November 1, 2003.  Note:  This replaces the one-half acre previously leased in Addendum B at the southeast corner of 28th Street and Mellonville Avenue, the site of the soon-to-be constructed Juvenile Center.  

e. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2001-44 with Vertical Aviation Technologies, Inc. for Building 332, located at 1609 Hangar Road. 

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 2001-44 with Vertical Aviation Technologies, Inc. for Building 332, located at 1609 Hangar Road.  The Addendum extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective December 1, 2003.  The annual rent is $26,3900.00, an annual increase of $2,030.00; the monthly rent is $2,199.17.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve the Consent Agenda Items B through E and including the additional item for Addendum A to the TMA Lease.

Motion passed. 

11. DISCUSSION AGENDA

President Dale advised we have the signed lease from Express One but we do not have the guarantee.  He requested approval subject to receipt of the guarantee.

Consider approval of Lease No. 2003-34 with Express One International, Inc. for Building 515 [Units 5,6 & 7], located at 2812 – 2824 Mellonville Avenue (Airport Enterprise Center).  

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-34 with Express One International, Inc. for Building 515 [Units 5,6, & 7], located at 2812 – 2824 Mellonville Avenue. The lease consists of 4,500 square feet of office/warehouse space at $7.75 per square foot. The term is for five (5) years, commencing upon the completion of the interior build out, with three (3) successive two (2) year options.  Rent payable for years 3, 4 and 5 of the initial term shall be assessed at fair market rental rate provided the annual increase shall not exceed 3% each year.  The annual rent is $34,875.00; the monthly rent is $2,906.25.

Discussion ensued.

Item tabled.

a. Consider approval of budget amendment to adjust the Fiscal Year 2003-2004 Annual Budget Schedule of Personnel by adding a Heavy Equipment Operator position

President Dale advised with the recent acquisition of numerous out-lying properties and the resultant need to mow and maintain them, the Grounds Section of the Maintenance Department has been stretched thin.  We currently have six (6) positions, plus a foreman, working to keep the airfield, terminal areas, parking lots, Commerce Park, and all rental properties mowed, trimmed, and maintained.

In addition, we have a need to maintain the long, deep and steep-sided drainage ditches that run throughout the Airport property.  These drainage ditches are critical to the proper flow of stormwater in and around the Airport grounds, and it is essential that we keep them adequately mowed and free-flowing.  We have an Alamo Boom Mower for this job, but have been unable to assign a permanent operator based upon other grounds keeping commitments.  Since this piece of equipment is fairly specialized, it requires a trained and dedicated operator.  We are recommending that a new position be created entitled Heavy Equipment Operator, and that we hire an experienced boom mower operator.  We anticipate that a pay scale of $12 to $15 per hour should allow us to attract an experienced operator.

This pay range would equate to an annual salary range of about $25,000 to $30,000.  With insurance, retirement, and other benefits, this would require an expenditure of between approximately $33,769 to $40,000.  At this point, we are not yet recommending an increase in our budget allocation for Salaries and Benefits, because it is early in the budget year, and we generally have other vacancies throughout the year.  Thus, if prior trends continue, we will end the fiscal year with adequate funds available to cover the cost of this new position.

This new position is in addition to two other new maintenance positions that are already included in the current budget, but which are not planned to be filled until the second half of the fiscal year.

Staff recommended that the Board authorize an amendment of the fiscal year 2003-2004 Annual Budget in order that this new position of Heavy Equipment Operator be added to the Schedule of Personnel.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve Item A as recommended.

Discussion ensued.

Motion passed.

b. Consider approval of Orlando Sanford International Airport Economic Development Plan.
Staff recommended approval of Orlando Sanford International Airport Economic Development Plan.  Airport, City and County staff have worked together for the past nine months to bring forward a comprehensive economic development plan that coordinates resources to facilitate the Airport’s future growth while ensuring compatibility of future land uses in areas adjacent to the Airport.  The City and County formally approved the plan, on October 27 and 28, respectively, and both entities have submitted revisions to their comprehensive plans to provide for compatible land uses in the future land use element and to comply with federally mandated FAA noise compatibility guidelines, in accordance with the Airport’s Part 150 Noise Compatibility Program (NCP).  

c. Consider approval of authorization of President to apply to Seminole County for Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funding in Program Year 2004-05 for construction of second business incubator, to be located on 28th Street, immediately west of the Airport Enterprise Center [first business incubator].  

Staff recommended approval of authorization of the President to apply to Seminole County for Community Development Block Grant  (CDBG) funding in Program Year 2004-05 for construction of a second business incubator, to be located on 28th Street, immediately west of the Airport Enterprise Center [first business incubator].

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve Item C as recommended.

Motion passed.

Item 10-A Consent Agenda was put back on the table.  

Discussion continued as to approval subject to receipt of the guarantee.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve, subject to guarantee.

Motion passed.
12. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING DECEMBER  2, 2003

13. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:55.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E., Executive Vice President & Chief Operating Officer
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday November 4, 2003, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday November 18, 2003, at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 

USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, November 18, 2003, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 19th, 2003, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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